
CITY COUNCIL PROCEEDINGS 
 

August 25, 2021 
 
 

 The City Council of the City of David City, Nebraska, met in open public session at 
7:00 p.m. in the meeting room of the City Office located at 557 N. 4th Street, David City, 
Nebraska. The Public had been advised of the meeting by publication of notice in The 
Banner Press on August 19, 2021, and an affidavit of the publisher is on file in the office of 
the City Clerk. The Mayor and members of the City Council acknowledged advance notice of 
the meeting by signing the Agenda which is a part of these minutes. The advance notice to 
the Public, Mayor, and Council members conveyed the availability of the agenda, which was 
kept continuously current in the office of the City Clerk and was available for public 
inspection on the City’s website. No new items were added to the agenda during the twenty-
four hours immediately prior to the opening of the Council meeting.  
 
 Present for the meeting were:  Council President Tom Kobus, Council members John 
Vandenberg, Bruce Meysenburg, Kevin Woita and Jessica Miller, City Attorney Joanna 
Uden, City Administrator Clayton Keller and City Clerk Tami Comte.  Mayor Alan Zavodny 
and Council member Pat Meysenburg were absent. 
 
 Also present for the meeting were:  Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin, Michael 
Geier and Barbara Johnston of Snyder & Associates, Darin Jacobs of Snyder & Associates 
via Zoom, Ethan Joy and Blake Birkel of JEO, Inc., Bob Veenstra of Veenstra & Kimm, Larry 
& Jeanette Heins, Chris & Nancy Kozisek, and Molly Hunter of the Banner-Press. 
 
 The meeting opened with the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
 Council President Tom Kobus informed the public of the “Open Meetings Act” posted on 
the east wall of the meeting room and asked those present to please silence their cell phones. 
He also reminded the public that if they speak tonight in front of the Council that they must state 
their name and address for the record.  
 
 Council member Jessica Miller made a motion to approve the minutes of the August 11, 
2021 meeting as presented. Council Member John Vandenberg seconded the motion. The 
motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Absent, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
 
 City Administrator Clayton Keller stated that there were no bids received for the safe 
deposit boxes, however there was someone who said they would take them for salvage. 
 
 City Attorney Joanna Uden stated that she would research how to proceed. 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg made a motion to table the bids for the safe deposit 
boxes from the new office at 490 "E" Street. Council Member Tom Kobus seconded the motion. 
The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Absent, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 



City Council Proceedings 
August 25, 2021 
Page #2 
 
 City Administrator Clayton Keller stated that there were no bids received for the bank 
items (file cabinet, eight bank file cabinet, teller locker with combination lock, six bond box nest). 
 
 City Clerk Tami Comte said, “We’ll just keep these items.  We just thought maybe we 
could get something for them, but since there aren’t any bids, we’ll just keep them.” 
 
 City Administrator Clayton Keller stated that there are three engineering firms that will 
make presentations to the Council so the Council can select the firm that they feel will be the 
best to perform the evaluation of the Wastewater Treatment Plant. 
 
 Michael Geier and Barbara Johnston of Snyder & Associates introduced themselves and 
gave a brief explanation of their company and their qualifications. Darin Jacobs of Snyder & 
Associates presented via Zoom and stated that he would go back to the basics to determine 
why the wastewater plant was not working the way that the City hoped it would. 
 
 Bob Veenstra of Veentra & Kimm introduced himself and gave a brief explanation of his 
company and their qualifications.  He stated that they had a head start because they had been 
working on a project involving the anaerobic lagoon.   He also stated that he has extensive 
experience as an expert witness and is an expert on nitrification, particularly cold weather 
nitrification. 
 
 Ethan Joy and Blake Birkel of JEO, Inc. introduced themselves and gave a brief 
explanation of their company and their qualifications.  They outlined what they saw as the 
problem areas with the wastewater facility and what they felt that some of the solutions should 
be.   
 
 Council member Jessica Miller made a motion to select the engineering firm of Veenstra 
& Kimm to perform the evaluation of the Wastewater Treatment Plant. Council Member Kevin 
Woita seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Absent, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
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 Council member Jessica Miller made a motion to pass and adopt Certification of City 
Street Superintendent and Resolution No. 13-2021 signing of the Year-End Certification of City 
Street Form 2021. Council Member John Vandenberg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Absent, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
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 City Administrator Clayton Keller stated that he and City Clerk Tami Comte met with 
Sheriff Tom Dion, Deputy Sheriff Drozd, and County Attorney Julie Reiter regarding animal 
violations and a fee structure for that. 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg asked what the fines were currently. 
 
 City Clerk Tami Comte explained that the Ordinance currently states that the fine is up to 
$500 per occurrence and the County Attorney would like the fines spelled out. 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller made a motion to pass and adopt Resolution No. 14-
2021 updating fees and charges. Council Member Bruce Meysenburg seconded the motion. 
The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Absent, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
 

RESOLUTION NO. 14-2021 
 
 BE IT RESOLVED by the Mayor and City Council of the City of David City, Nebraska, 
that the following fees and charges be and hereby are established and shall be effective upon 
passage: 
 
1-505(I) Certified copies; fee ...............................................................................25/copy 
2-514 Arborist; license fee ........................................................................ $25.00 
3-203 Dogs; license fee                   $10.00 if dog is spayed or neutered  
                                                        $20.00 if dog is not spayed or neutered    
3-221(C)   Dogs; impoundment;                     1st - $5.00, 2nd - $10.00, 3rd - $15.00 
3-302 Chickens; keeping and raising permit fee .....................................   $10.00  
3-309 Exotic animal; first violation                             $25 fine; forfeiture of animal 
3-309 Exotic animal; second violation                 $50 fine; forfeiture of animal 
3-309 Exotic animal; third violation                      $75 fine; forfeiture of animal 
3-309 Exotic animal; fourth violation                  $100 fine; forfeiture of animal 
3-601 Animal Violation; fines   1st offense       $25.00 
       2nd offense       $50.00 
       3rd offense     $100.00 
       4th offense     $500.00 
4-217(B) Illegally parked; towing                      $75.00 min. charge plus sales tax  
4-217(B) Illegally parked; storage fee                      $25.00 minimum charge plus  
                 $25.00 for each additional day   
4-506(B) ATV and UTV application fee ..................................................... $50.00 
4-512(A) Golf car application fee………………………………………………$10.00 
5-201 Itinerant sales; permit fee………………………………$25.00 per 7 days 
5-301 Amusement Devices, per electronic machine, etc………………..$25.00 
 Pool Tables, per table, per year…………………………………….$15.00 
5-402(B) Bingo; permit fee……………………………………………………..$10.00 
5-402(C) Bingo; permit renewal………………………………………………. $10.00 
6-204 Street closing; permit fee…………………………………………….$10.00 
7-503(F) Utilities; solid waste; collector’s license fee (annual) .................  $25.00  
8-207 Burn barrel permit; fee ................................................................ $20.00 
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8-407 Fireworks, per year .................................................................. $250.00 
  
 
DATED this 25th day of August, 2021. 
 
 
      CITY OF DAVID CITY, NEBRASKA 
 
 
      ________________________________ 
      Council President Tom Kobus 
ATTEST: 
 
 
_______________________________ 
City Clerk Tami Comte  
 
 
 City Administrator Clayton Keller stated that the Butler County Historical Society would 
like to sell the old scoreboard as a fundraiser.  City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “They 
went and looked at it and they were trying to decide whether they wanted to keep it and put it in 
their museum, and they decided that it was too big and so they want to use it as a fundraising 
opportunity.” 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller made a motion to pass and adopt Resolution No. 15-
2021 allowing the old scoreboard to be donated to the Butler County Historical Society. Council 
Member Bruce Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Absent, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
 

RESOLUTION NO. 15-2021 
 
 WHEREAS, the City of David City, Butler County, Nebraska, is the owner of the 
following described personal property, to wit: 
 
 One 1950’s scoreboard (previously stored in the auditorium) 
 
and, 
 
 WHEREAS, the City of David City, Nebraska, does not have a present need to retain 
ownership of said above described personal property, and, 

 
WHEREAS, the City of David City, Nebraska, deems it in the best interests of the citizens 

of the City of David City, Nebraska, that said personal property be disposed of, as set forth herein,  
 
 WHEREAS, the City of David City, Nebraska, has determined that the fair market value 
of the above described personal property is less than $5,000.00, 
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 NOW THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE CITY OF DAVID CITY, NEBRASKA, 
AS FOLLOWS: 
 
 1. That the above described personal property be donated to the Butler County 
Historical Society, as advertised in a Notice of Donation of Personal Property posted in three 
public places in the City of David City, Nebraska, immediately after the passage of said 
Resolution and not later than seven (7) days prior to the donation of said item, as shall be 
evidenced by a Notice of Posting of the City of David City Clerk, and, 
 
 2. That pursuant to Neb. Rev. Stat. §17-503.01, confirmation of the sale of said 
personal property by an ordinance is not required. 
 
 PASSED AND APPROVED this 25th  day of _August_, 2021. 
 
 
       CITY OF DAVID CITY, NEBRASKA 
 
  
             
       Council President Tom Kobus 
 
ATTEST: 
 
 
_____________________________ 
City Clerk Tami Comte 
 
 
 Council President Tom Kobus stated that the next item on the agenda was consideration 
of repairs to the water pump in the Vac-con truck. 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin introduced himself and said, “We spoke with 
MacQueen Equipment and the quote that you have, their first attempt they are going to try to 
rebuild the current water pump that is on there with a rebuild kit, but if it’s too far damaged, then 
it would be a total replacement.  The estimate for the rebuild is significantly less, it’s closer to 
the eight-thousand-dollar mark, whereas the total replacement and labor is closer to seventeen 
thousand.  Last year we created the line item for an emergency contingency fund and we still 
have yet to even touch that for the water system.  This year there is twenty-five-thousand dollars 
still in that.  Line item number 24-2543 is what I recommend we use to fix this item.” 
 
 Council President Tom Kobus said, “What kind of warranty is there?” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “I am unsure.” 
 
 Council President Tom Kobus said, “Is this a thirty-gallon pump?” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “I can get you that information.” 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita said, “Was it just worn out or did it break or what?” 
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 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “So, what the gentleman from MacQueen 
said was that for the range of uses that we use it for—we use it for everything from vacuuming 
out sanitary sewer manholes that have flooded, the car washes, slurrying up for hydro-
excavation – this particular unit is not designed to handle all the places that we use it.  So, it is 
under quite a bit of pressure.  He did give us some information on how to prevent the pump from 
going bad in the future.  He understands that a new vac truck is not an option right now for us, 
so we need to use what we have and try to baby it a little more, so to speak.  He gave us some 
pointers on that but that is the cause.  To give an example, the water pump going bad, causing 
hydraulics to back up, those get back into the vacuum, the vacuum and your air tanks are 
completely shot.  They have to blow all of those out and rerun those just to fix the water pump 
and that’s because of the stress that we put on it.” 
 
 Council President Tom Kobus said, “Is the rest of the unit in pretty good shape, though?  
The engine, the transmission and all of that?” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “Yes, we take it to Forney’s for repairs here 
and there.  He does what he can with it.  Your power train and your drive train are relatively 
good.  The seals on the tank, the unit requires a massive amount of maintenance.  It was 
inspected two years ago, obviously it will get inspected again.  We put it through some stress.” 
 
 Council President Tom Kobus said, “But a tank can be repaired.” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “The tank can be repaired.  The seals can 
be repaired.  Unfortunately, repairs on a piece of equipment like this are extremely expensive.” 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller asked how old this piece of equipment was. 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “I do not know.” 
 
 City Clerk Tami Comte said, “I have it on the title in the safe, but I think it’s maybe ten or 
fifteen years old.” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “It was the demo unit, so maybe they got a 
discount.  It still has the demo unit sticker in the windshield.” 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg made a motion to approve MacQueen Equipment to 
repair the Vac-con truck for the wastewater department as long as the warranty information is 
determined. Council Member Kevin Woita seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Absent, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
 
 Council President Tom Kobus stated that the next item on the agenda was consideration 
of hiring Butler County Concrete & Design to install a concrete waterway in the easement 
between 14th and 15th Streets in Block 2 of the Kozi Addition and splitting the 
cost between the residents that abut the project, i.e., Mr & Mrs. Chris Kozisek, Mr. & Mrs. 
Larry Heins, Mr. & Mrs. Chad Toelle, and Mr. & Mrs. Brian Behrns. 
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 City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “These four neighbors’ back yards all face each 
other, and there’s an easement through their back yards since we have an electric utility through 
there.  I don’t know what year it was that….” 
 
 Jeanette Heins said, “It was 2007 when the problem started.” 
 
 City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “So, a letter was sent in 2008 to Pat Meysenburg 
and his wife at that time, who owned the house on the east side.  They had done some dirt work 
that changed the flow of the storm water drainage, and that’s what started a lot of the issues.  
So, the City sent that letter to the Meysenburg’s and said because of what you did, putting our 
utility transformers at risk, you will be held responsible for any damages.  Early last month we 
were approached by one of these residents saying, ‘Can the City do something about this?  
We’re tired of digging out sand and gravel because it’s coming off of the streets.’  They had 
installed a concrete waterway that takes the water from the street culvert to the end of their 
property line.  When they did that, the neighbors to the south of them didn’t want to extend the 
concrete waterway through their back yards to get to the culvert that Meysenburg’s had 
installed.  At the end of their waterway is where the sand and gravel starts to bunch up and 
create, essentially, a dam and that’s right where the transformer is.  It sits on the ground.  When 
the transformer was initially installed, I talked to Pat Hoeft, our Electric Supervisor, and he said 
that it was about nine inches above grade.  It now sits about three inches above grade.  That’s 
why it has the potential to be flooded out and I don’t want to see that happen.  Technically, as a 
City, we don’t need to do anything here, but I would like to avoid that headache down the road.  
Brian Behrns is willing to split the cost of hiring Butler County Concrete & Design to continue the 
concrete waterway.  At the beginning of all this, the Toelle’s were willing to split costs but they 
have since changed their mind and said that they don’t want to.  We can make them be a part of 
this project if the Council would like to.  I’ve also requested that the Heins’ and the Koziseks’ be 
involved because I believe that there wouldn’t be a flooding issue if their concrete waterway 
wasn’t dumping sand and gravel right next to our transformer, making a dam and making it flood 
right there.  So, in talking to the mayor since he knew that he wasn’t going to be here tonight, he 
said one of our options is to tear out the concrete waterway and just build a dirt berm around the 
transformer.” 
 
 Council President Tom Kobus said, “That’s not going to cut it.  That will wash that right 
out.” 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg said, “I’ve got a question.  We’ve got an 
easement?” 
 
 City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “We do.” 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg said, “The easement goes through the place that is 
not concrete right now?” 
 
 City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “Correct.” 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg said, “So, in the back of my mind, I guess why do 
these people have to pay for it?” 
 
 City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “They are responsible for maintenance of the 
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easement.  Anything that they do or don’t do is on them.” 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller said, “It sounds like stuff was done without….originally it 
was put in correctly so it was above grade, and then the owners, at that time, did work that they 
shouldn’t have done, that took away what the City did to prevent something.  That’s what I’m 
getting out of it.” 
 
 City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “Right.” 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita said, “Way back when you did that, was there a problem 
right away with the flooding or was it until the culvert got put in that it started flooding, because 
with all the landscaping that got put in, there’s a lot of grass there.  When did the problem start?” 
 
 Jeanette Heins introduced herself and said, “I have some paperwork if you’d like to look 
at it.” 
 
 Jeanette Heins handed out pictures to the Council members.  A copy is inserted 
following the motion. 
 
 Jeanette Heins said, “I guess the real problem is the water getting into the transformer.  
The other night when we had five inches of rain, the culvert was totally covered, so you know 
some had to get inside the transformer.  I guess the question is who is going to pay for it? Well, 
you said that we caused the problem when we put that concrete in there.  There’s a picture on 
the third page.  When the City put the drain in here and also poured thirteen feet of concrete.  
So, we didn’t pour that concrete, we just extended that concrete to the property line.  So, I don’t 
see that we were the problem.” 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller said, “What I’m looking at, correct me if I’m wrong, it 
looks like it was the people who built to the south then, right?” 
 
 Jeanette Heins said, “Right.  The culvert and the dirt that was done in there.” 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller said, “The way that I’m looking at this picture taken is that 
the problem kind of started when you guys started building and redoing back here.” 
 
 Jeanette Heins said, “Actually, it started to begin with…. There’s a picture (she showed 
the Council a picture) here, this was all full of water and that was before Pat put that culvert in.” 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller said, “So, this never drained?” 
 
 Jeanette Heins said, “Right and mosquitoes build up in something like that and it’s a 
mess with mud and that’s why we put the concrete in.  When I say we, Mary Havlovic paid half 
of it and we paid the other half.  I thought that we did the City a favor, but….” 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita said, “By doing what you did, you took the water away 
from your property.  It doesn’t sit there any more, correct?” 
 
 Jeanette Heins said, “Right.” 
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 Council member Kevin Woita said, “When it hits the grass it starts to back up?” 
 
 Jeanette Heins said, “Yes and all of the sand that washes down from the street ends up 
there and then the grass grows up in it.” 
 
 Council President Tom Kobus said, “It’s got nowhere to go.” 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg said, “What is the option of moving the transformer?  
That would probably be cost prohibitive?” 
 
 City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “Yes.” 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita said, “I talked to Pat and he is pretty sure that the water 
doesn’t get into it.  He says that he doesn’t like that they would be sitting in water, but the water 
going past it or if it floods around it, he’s sure that there’s going to be no damage.  That’s his 
opinion.  I get where you are at.  I’m wondering, is it your opinion that if the concrete was 
extended that would solve your problem or is it just going to back up the water south of you 
instead of at you?” 
 
 Jeanette Heins said, “No, I think that the concrete all the way down would solve the 
problem because it would take the sand along with it to the culvert.” 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita said, “The sand is going to end up in the culvert.  The first 
obstacle it hits, it’s going to stop.” 
 
 Council President Tom Kobus said, “It’s a pretty big culvert.  Does anybody know the 
cost of this project?” 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller said, “Yes.  It’s in the packet.” 
 
 Jeanette Heins said, “I don’t feel that we should have to help pay for it.” 
 
 Council President Tom Kobus said, “Do the rest of you feel the same?” 
 
 Chris Kozisek introduced himself and said, “My issue is that the culvert from the street 
that dumps into the concrete behind our house is probably about a thirty-inch culvert, and it runs 
down into about an eighteen-inch culvert and it’s just not big enough, and then the elevation on 
that culvert that Pat Meysenburg put in is actually higher on the exit side of the culvert so the 
water will not run through there correctly.  Also, you can’t run a big culvert into a little culvert, it 
just doesn’t work out.  The other thing is, the silt, when Pat put his house in there was a lot of 
runoff and silt down into that waterway, and so the elevation was changed because of that.  We 
maintained our nine inches or whatever it is, but the neighbor isn’t maintained that way.  So, our 
elevation is correct above the transformer but the neighbor doesn’t maintain theirs.” 
 
 Council President Tom Kobus said, “It sounds like the culvert will have to come out.” 
 
 Chris Kozisek said, “That end culvert would, yes, and that needs to be redone, lowered 
and put in correctly.” 
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 Council President Tom Kobus said, “Then pour concrete to the culvert.” 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita said, “I have a question.  The culvert that Pat put in, the 
one that’s causing the problems, the small one, from my understanding, that was put in because 
he was going to put in a garage back there.  Does anyone have an objection to tearing that out 
completely and making the flow correct to the original one that was engineered when Kozisek’s 
did the addition?” 
 
 Council President Tom Kobus said, “That’s what I’d do.” 
 
 Chris Kozisek said, “The concrete alone, I don’t think, is going to solve that problem 
without a culvert.  The culvert needs to be changed on the south side.” 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita said, “Does that flow into another one?” 
 
 Chris Kozisek said, “No.  It just flows through.” 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg said, “If you took that culvert out, that would 
probably be a solution, on that end anyway.” 
 
 Council President Tom Kobus said, “You take the culvert out and run the spillway all the 
way down.” 
 
 Chris Kozisek said, “It could be a bigger culvert, but there is a berm there.” 
 
 Council President Tom Kobus said, “I know what this is and I know what they’re going 
through.  I think that we ought to take the culvert out, dig through the berm and put the spillway 
in.  That’s just my opinion, but I think that the City ought to pay for it.” 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg said, “I agree.” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “Having been on site, I responded to the 
initial call earlier this year, the elevation at that exit culvert is higher.  You can tell just by being 
on site that that’s the case.  We might want to check and see the culvert run.  It looks to be 
extremely long.  I attempted to find the outlet of that and it was in young, decently wooded 
growth there, but it probably won’t be a small job.” 
 
 City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “No.  It’s a difficult job.  It took me and Mat Asche 
about twenty-five minutes to locate the other side of the culvert.” 
 
 Council President Tom Kobus said, “We’ve got to dig it out.” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “Just for the purpose of planning, I wanted 
to bring that to the Council’s attention.” 
 
 Council President Tom Kobus said, “If we run that water far enough off the property, it 
should just wash through.” 
 
 Interim Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “If the culvert is redone with a bigger culvert 



City Council Proceedings 
August 25, 2021 
Page #40 
 
and the proper slope and grade.  You need to get a transit out there and do the slope and 
grade.” 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita said, “That’s going to be a majority of it.”  
 
 City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “You can’t decide to do that tonight.  You can only 
decide on this project that is before you.  I can take administrative direction to get a project in 
the works.  Would you like me to explore that option of what it would take to put in a new 
culvert?” 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller said, “I’m hesitant on this.  I’m not against you guys.  I’m 
hesitant for the fact that the people who owned the property before it was bought, it seems to 
me that they kind of thought that they were making it better, but they didn’t make it better and 
because of their error it is causing more issues.  So, that’s where I’m stuck.” 
 
 City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “I have a hard time putting the responsibility on 
the City to fix this issue.” 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg said, “So who does it go back to then?” 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller said, “That’s kind of where I’m stuck.  Right now, if you 
look at the transformer, in my opinion, looking where that’s at, extend that concrete down and 
obviously you have to fix the grade and you have to fix the culvert situation.  I get that.  But 
where I’m stuck is the cost of it and as the City Council, I totally agree that we should help with 
this project, but I don’t think that the total responsibility should fall on us.  That’s where I’m at.” 
 
 Council President Tom Kobus said, “The person that is in the wrong doesn’t even own 
the property or the house anymore.  That would be hard to go back on him.  Second of all, by 
the time we get engineering and go through all of that and lawyers, you’re going to have more 
than $2,800.  That’s up to the Council.” 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg said, “Can we just table it?” 
 
 City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “What you would need to do is when Alan tells 
you to make one motion and don’t second it so it will die.  That’s what you should do right here.” 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller said, “So, you’ll explore more options?” 
 
 City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “Yes.” 
  
 Council member Kevin Woita made a motion to approve hiring Butler County Concrete 
and Design to install a concrete waterway in the easement between 14th and 15th Streets in 
Block 2 of the Kozi Addition and splitting the cost between the residents that abut the project, 
i.e., Mr & Mrs. Chris Kozisek, Mr. & Mrs. Larry Heins, Mr. & Mrs. Chad Toelle, and Mr. & Mrs. 
Brian Behrns. Council Member Tom Kobus seconded the motion. The motion failed. 
Tom Kobus: Nay, Bruce Meysenburg: Nay, Pat Meysenburg: Absent, Jessica Miller: Nay, John 
Vandenberg: Nay, Kevin Woita: Nay 
Yea: 0, Nay: 5, Absent: 1 
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 Council President Tom Kobus stated that the next agenda item was discussion 
concerning the final budget numbers. 
 
 City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “Tami and I wanted to give the Council a chance 
to discuss any final budget items that you wanted to discuss before we had our public hearing in 
two weeks.  We’ve published in the newspaper what the tax request would be, and we have a 
two-day window to change that if you have any last-minute requests.” 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller said, “You’ve added the trucks into the budget?” 
 
 City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “Yes.  There haven’t been any changes since we 
last talked.  Okay, I just wanted to double check.”  
 
 There being no further business to come before the Council, Council member Jessica 
Miller made a motion to adjourn. Council Member Bruce Meysenburg seconded the motion. The 
motion carried and Council President Tom Kobus declared the meeting adjourned at 8:35 p.m. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Absent, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
 

              
 
 

      CERTIFICATION OF MINUTES 
                                                                          August 25, 2021 

 
 
            I, Tami L. Comte, duly qualified and acting City Clerk for the City of David City, 
Nebraska, do hereby certify with regard to all proceedings of August 25, 2021; that all of the 
subjects included in the foregoing proceedings were contained in the agenda for the meeting, 
kept continually current and available for public inspection at the office of the City Clerk; that 
such subjects were contained in said agenda for at least twenty-four hours prior to said meeting; 
that the minutes of the meeting of the City Council of the City of David City, Nebraska, were in 
written form and available for public inspection within ten working days and prior to the next 
convened meeting of said body; that all news media requesting notification concerning meetings 
of said body were provided with advance notification of the time and place of said meeting and 
the subjects to be discussed at said meeting. 
 
 
 
                                                                                                                                                          
               
                                                                                                Tami L. Comte, City Clerk 
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